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Summary of the meeting
1.
Welcome on behalf of European Commission Vice-President Antonio Tajani

Antonio Preto, Head of Cabinet for European Commission Vice-President Antonio Tajani, expressed Vice-President Tajani's very strong support for the Network of SME Envoys and his belief in the importance of its role. He highlighted in his speech the key role of the national SME Envoys to improve the governance of the SBA; the role of SMEs in giving a new impetus to growth in the current fragile economic situation; and the need to deliver concrete actions. 
He recalled the unanimous support the Member States’ Ministers showed at the Competitiveness Council meeting in May. However, this strong political commitment needed to be translated into concrete actions. On behalf of Vice-President Tajani, Mr Preto proposed that every member of the Network commit to achieving substantial progress in all three of the SBA priorities by the end of 2012: easing access to finance, helping European SMEs to access markets, including within the Single Market and cutting red tape. 
Measures should be taken to increase the availability and use of bank loan guarantees for SMEs, together with micro-credit, in particular for start-ups and micro companies. Public authorities should set a good example and make drastic improvements in their ‘payment culture’ in order to ensure that payments are made within 30 days as stipulated in the Directive on Late Payments. On behalf of Vice-President Tajani, Mr Preto therefore called upon Member States to implement this Directive at national level without waiting for the final deadline of 2013. With the public procurement market in the EU representing around one-sixth of GDP, Envoys should commit to introducing measures to increase SMEs' share by value in public procurement contracts. It should be made possible across the EU to start a business in 3 days or less, at a maximum cost of €100. All need to implement more fully the overarching principle of "think small first" via the SME test. These measures had been endorsed by all Member States in the SBA Review submitted by the Commisison.
Finally, Mr Preto stressed the need to have sufficient resources to put the SBA into practice, and recalled the state of play with the MFF (multiannual financial framework). While negotiations were ongoing, he stressed the need to pool strengths, share goals and pull together. 
The speech was welcomed by the SME Envoys.
2.
Introduction & the role of the SME Envoy in SBA governance
Daniel Calleja Crespo, EU SME Envoy, Deputy Director-General, DG Enterprise and Industry welcomed participants to the first official meeting of the Network of SME Envoys. After giving the SME Envoys and representatives of business organisations an opportunity to introduce themselves, he recalled briefly the role of the national SME Envoy in ensuring that government bodies at all levels integrate the "think small first" principle into policy making, regulatory proposals and funding programmes. SME Envoys should become the main channel between Commission services and national policy-makers for contributing towards the dialogue on SBA implementation. It would also provide a great opportunity for learning from each other by exchanging good practices. 
2. 
SBA implementation: overview of main Commission actions

Mr Calleja Crespo referred participants to the table in their files which outlined the state of play of the Commission's implementation of the SBA and SBA Review. (table has been circulated)
3. 
SBA implementation by the Member States: Progress and upcoming measures in Member States
A number of SME Envoys and their deputies presented specific aspects of how they were implementing the SBA in their own countries (all slides received have been circulated).

· Catharina Håkansson Boman, Sweden: Promoting female entrepreneurship

· Estela Gallego Valdueza, Spain: SBA implementation in Spain

· Pascal Rogard, France: Implementing the SBA – new measures in France
· Andreea Paul Vass, Romania: Governmental Measures to Boost SME's Activity
4.  
SMEs' access to finance, exchange of good practices

Mr Calleja Crespo welcomed Mr Helmut Kraemer-Eis, Head of Research & Market Analysis at the European Investment Fund (EIF), and announced that the Envoys would be joined over lunch by Richard Pelly, Chief Executive of the EIF.

To enable an exchange of good practices between the members of the Network, the following SME Envoys and their deputies presented examples of how they were improving SMEs' access to finance in their countries (all slides received have been circulated): 
· Giuseppe Tripoli, Italy: Private-Public Partnership for Guarantees
· Roger Desmet-Carlier, Belgium: Credit mediator
· László Szöllősi, Hungary: Szechenyi card (SME credit card)
· Rinke Zonneveld, the Netherlands: Dutch financial instruments for SMEs

· Evgeni Angelov, Bulgaria: Access to finance for SMEs

· Jason Azzopardi, Malta: Jeremie micro-credit package and micro-invest scheme

· Grażyna Henclewska, Poland: Venture capital for SMEs (National Capital Fund and New Connect stock market)

Rudolf Niessler, Director for Policy coordination, DG Regional development, briefly took the floor to present financial engineering instruments in the framework of Cohesion policy 2007-13.
5. 
SMEs' access to finance – possible key deliverable by end 2012

Mr Calleja Crespo recalled that the Commission would play its part in improving access to finance for SMEs by adopting by the end of this year an Action Plan, which would be presented to Envoys at the next meeting. 
In line with Vice-President Tajani's strong message, he urged Envoys to take all possible measures to increase the availability and use of bank loan guarantees for SMEs, together with micro-credit, in particular for start-ups and micro companies. This would be an important deliverable for the Network of SME Envoys to commit to. 

He also confirmed that the European Investment Fund would organise, in cooperation with DG Enterprise and Industry and with the involvement of DG Regional Affairs, a seminar in Luxembourg to discuss how to put in place and accelerate measures to ease access to finance for SMEs, and to make the most of existing financial instruments. Participants would be informed of the date selected in due course.
6. 
SMEs' access to financing and MFF – update

Mr Calleja Crespo recalled the Commission's intention to continue to support SMEs in the next financial perspectives, and that in the EU Budget Proposal for Europe 2020 of June 2011 the Commission had pledged to improve financing conditions for SMEs in Europe by a specific SME programme. Via this, EU financial instruments after 2013 would continue to leverage private funds and contribute to reducing market gaps in the financing of SMEs. He urged the SME Envoys to support the Commission's proposal for a specific SME programme as discussions on the multiannual financial framework progressed through the decision-making process.
7. 
SBA implementation: "Think small first"

7.1 
Cutting red tape in the EU

Mr Calleja Crespo stressed the importance of the SBA Test as one of the key SBA review actions both for the Commission and for the Member States. Ms Marianne Klingbeil, Deputy Secretary General, European Commission, then spoke on "what smart regulation can offer you" (slides have been circulated).
In the discussion that followed, concerns about the demise of the European business test panels run by DG Single Market, as well as about the future Commission proposal on corporate social responsibility (CSR) were raised. The Commission's efforts in the area of better regulation were welcomed but it was felt that there was scope to set more ambitious targets. More could be done, for example by strengthening the SME Test, exempting micro-enterprises from regulation, or enshrining the principle of shielding SMEs from all unnecessary burdens. In this respect, several participants argued that any exemptions for micro enterprises should be examined with caution, and on a case-by-case basis. It would be more effective to consider from the start how administrative burdens could be reduced for all, rather than as an afterthought adding an exemption for the smallest companies.

The UK SME representative, supported by other Member States, raised the issue of how to maximise the value-added of the Network of SME Envoys in relation to EU policy measures, including future proposals. For example, it could be possible to identify those areas of the acquis which need re-evaluation due to their impact on SMEs, or to play a role in the impact assessment process, even perhaps adopting opinions on some SME tests/impact assessments in relation to future proposals. It was also suggested that the EU SME Envoy should participate in the Impact Assessment Board. It was agreed to further work on this matter with a view to taking a decision on the modalities and role of the SME Envoys in relation to EU law at the latest by the next meeting.
The business organisations represented at the meeting welcomed the opportunity to work together with the Envoys. It was pointed out that despite having reached the 25% administrative burden reduction target, businesses did not notice any change in their day to day lives. A fast-track approval process in the Council and European Parliament was suggested for proposals aiming at reducing the administrative burden, together with a block of any amendments which would increase burdens, and a focus on the visible "irritants" – even if their potential impact was not always major. The issue of compliance and enforcement costs was also raised. Regarding the MFF, it was pointed out that any programme – including any future programmes for research and innovation – needed to be structured in a logical, targeted way, and be accessible even to micro-enterprises. Finally, the Envoys were urged not to focus entirely on influencing EU-level regulation; a big focus of their task should be to deliver on SBA implementation at national level, particularly in the areas of impact assessments and the SME Test.
7.2 
Survey of the SME Test in the Member States – presentation of results

Ms Hanna Aspegren, SME policy development and crafts, DG Enterprise and Industry, then presented the results of the survey on the use of the SME test in the MS (slides have been circulated).

The SME Envoy for Austria, Herbert Preglau, then presented the Austrian experience of the SME test. Upon the occasion of Mr Preglau's retirement, Mr Calleja Crespo thanked him for his input and commitment over his many years in SME and competitiveness policy.
8. 
SMEs and internationalisation – information on state of play

Due to time constraints, this point was postponed until the next meeting.

9. 
Conclusions and Next Steps

Mr Calleja Crespo thanked participants for the numerous presentations and active, constructive discussions. Participants had been able to discuss in detail how to best reinforce SME policy in a particularly difficult economic situation, and the meeting had provided a good opportunity to exchange best practices at national level.

The Envoys' discussions had indicated a strong overall commitment to implementation of concrete and effective policy measures in line with the priorities of the SBA Review. In the area of simplification, it should be possible throughout the EU to start a business in 3 days or less, and with a cost of up to €100. Following on from the debate on how to reduce the administrative burden for SMEs and improve the regulatory environment, there was clear commitment to ensure better and smarter regulation at EU and national level. The SME Envoys should ensure systematically that new legislation at national level takes into account the potential implications for SMEs, by means of the SME Test.

In the area of access to finance, the meeting had seen a good exchange with the EIF and the Commission's DG for Regional Affairs. This would result in a specific seminar in Luxembourg to see how the existing financial instruments could be used better to accelerate Europe's exit from the crisis. There was strong commitment among the Envoys in view of the economic crisis to take concrete measures to increase the availability and use of bank loan guarantees for SMEs, together with micro-credit, in particular for start-ups and micro companies. In addition, it would be important to increase the value of SMEs' participation in public procurement contracts. Furthermore, in discussing the MFF, there was a clear message that the needs of SMEs should be duly and visibly taken into account.
These conclusions would form an excellent basis for work over the coming 12 months to deliver the concrete changes required and expected of the Envoys. A press release would be published by the Commission along these lines.
Finally, it had become clear that there was agreement that the role of the group went beyond that of exchanging good practice. There was strong demand for further reflection upon how to ensure that the Network of SME Envoys as a body could be used in an optimal way in order to achieve concrete results in the better regulation area. The Commission therefore invited the Envoys to make written contributions on this subject by 20 October. The Commission would subsequently draft a proposal on the specific role and tasks of the Network, which would be submitted to the Envoys for comments and, if possible, agreement, with a view to adoption at the latest by the next meeting on Thursday, 26 January 2012. A preparatory meeting with the SBA national contacts would take place in December.
Mr Calleja Crespo also assured the SME Envoys of practical support via the network of "SBA country desks" for each Member State within Directorate E (contact list will be circulated) & unit E/4 for co-ordination and any logistical questions. A more effective e-communication system (CIRCA) would be set up. He also encouraged the Envoys and business organisations present to increase bilateral contacts and to envisage mutual visits. A number of upcoming events which might be of interest to the participants were also highlighted. (list in annex)
Norway also intended to nominate a national SME Envoy and had requested to join the Network of SME Envoys. The Commission was investigating the possibility of Norway participating in the role of observer.

Finally, since the Envoys were becoming more visible, and the first port of call for questions from SMEs, at the next meeting there would be a discussion and exchange of views on how to deal with complaints and infringement proceedings.
The next meeting was confirmed for Thursday, 26 January.
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